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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748




Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held

June 12, 2012
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

at 10:15 AM in Exhibit Hall at Harrington Raceway in Harrington, Delaware
Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Patt Wagner, Commissioner
	Larry Talley, Commissioner


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General
	James Boese, General Manager, HRI

	Hugh Gallagher, DHRC Administrator of Racing
	Matt Sparacino, Assist. General Mgr., HRI

	Secretary Ed Kee, DDA
	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI

	Mark Davis, DDA
	B. A. Davis, DHRC

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	Dianne Rager, DHRC

	Annie Renzetti, DVM, DHRC
	Nellie Dennis

	Brian J. Manges, DHRC Chief Inspector
	J. D. Dennis

	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs
	Roger Plant, Jr.

	William Smith, Dept of Professional Regs.
	

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	


Call TO ORDER


At 10:25 AM, Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

Approval of Minutes


Hugh Gallagher requested that the approval of the May 8, 2012 minutes be tabled until the next Commission Meeting of Aug. 14th.  With no objections approval of the minutes were tabled.
Old Business


Horse Identifier/ Equipment Checker Rule Change:  Mr. Kerber read into the record the rules change 3.5.1 which had been dutifully published on the Registrar of Regulations website as well as published in the News Journal and Delaware State News as required.  He advised those present that no written comments had been received.  Chairman Steele asked if there were any public comments.  With no public comments offered Chairman Steele asked for a motion to approve the rules change 3.5.1 as presented.  A motion was made by Commissioner Talley and a second by Commissioner Wagner to approve the changes as presented.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote of all Commissioners present.  All Commissioners present signed the required Order and such will be forwarded to the Registrar of Regulations.

Delaware Preferred Rule Change:  Mr. Kerber advised the Commissioners that Rules Change 6.2.2.1.10 & 6.2.2.2 was discussed at the October 11, 2011 Commission meeting and tabled until the May 8, 2012 Commission meeting at which time it was decided that the rule change needed to go before the Rules Committee.  The Rules Committee met and discussed the proposed changes to the rule.  It was the Rules Committees recommendation to approve the rule change as follows:  6.2.2.1.10 Delaware Owned or Bred Preferred.  Rule 6.2.2.2 shall read Conditions may not be written in such a way that any horse is deprived of an opportunity to race in normal preference cycle.  Where the word preference is used in a condition, it may not supersede date preference as provided in the rules except when written Delaware Owned or Bred Preferred.   A motion was made by Commissioner Staats and a second by Commissioner Talley to approve the rules change as presented.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote by all Commissioners present.  

Veterinary Practices Rule Change:  Mr. Kerber presented to the Commission for their consideration the proposed rule change 8.2.2.4 as follows:  8.2.2.4 Therapeutic Electronic Devices, Shockwave Therapy/Instruments.  8.2.2.4.1 
The use of Therapeutic Electronic Devices or shock wave therapy shall not be permitted unless the following conditions are met: 8.2.2.4.1.1 Any licensee is not permitted to possess or to use Therapeutic Electronic Devices or shock wave therapy machines/instruments on association premises.

8.2.2.4.1.2 Any horse treated with shock wave therapy shall not be permitted to race for a minimum of ten (10) days following treatment (the day of treatment shall be considered the first day in counting the number of days). Any horse treated with Therapeutic Electronic Devices or shock wave therapy shall be placed on the Commission Veterinarian’s list.  8.2.2.4.1.3 All Therapeutic Electronic Devices or shock wave therapy treatments must be reported by the trainer of record to the official Commission veterinarian on the prescribed form not later than the time prescribed by the official Commission veterinarian.  8.2.2.4.2 A Trainer, Veterinarian, or other person, who has been found to have violated any of the above provisions of this Rule shall be subject to appropriate disciplinary action by the Judges and/or Commission.   8.2.2.4.3 Definitions: The following terms and words used in this Rule are defined as: 8.2.2.4.3.1 Therapeutic Electronic Devices shall mean any device that requires electricity or battery power, including but not limited to: therapeutic ultrasound, therapeutic laser or other similar devices. Shock Wave Therapy shall mean all Extracorporeal Shock Wave Therapy or Radial Pulse Wave Therapy treatments and any other treatments determined to pose similar risks by the Commission Veterinarian.  Dr. Ann Renzetti explained that this rule change was also discussed at the May 8, 2012 Rules Committee meeting and the Rules Committee recommends the approval as submitted.  Mr. Kerber offered one change.  He requested that the word Any be stricken in rule 8.2.2.4.1.1.  With no further comments Commissioner Talley made a motion and a second by Commission Wagner to approve the rules change to include the changes offered by Mr. Kerber.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote of all Commissioners present.  Mr. Kerber advised the Commission that it would be prepared for publishing on the Registrar of Regulations website and also the two newspapers as required.  He further advised that the final hearing for the rules change should be heard at the next Commission meeting to be held in August.  
new Business

Qualifying extension:  Mr. Sal DiMario addressed the Commission and presented his request to extend the 30 day qualifying rule to 60 days beginning with the draw for Governor’s Day, continuing through the draw on August 30th.  This change is necessary in order to be able to fill the races for Governor’s Day at the Delaware State Fair.  A motion was made by Commissioner Staats with a second by Commissioner Wagner to approve the qualifying extension as presented.  Motion passed by voice vote of all Commissioners present with Commissioner Talley voting no.  

Reports from Racing Executive Director, Racing Officials & Veterinarians

A.
Executive Director



Gannon Appeal:  Mr. Gallagher advised the Commission that a hearing before him was held after the last commission meeting.  He explained that the outcome of that hearing was included in the Hearing Report in their folders.  He requested that the Commissioner uphold his decision to place CC’s FRED 4th and PAR DONE MY PUTT 3rd based on the testimony and review of the video. Commissioner Talley made a motion and a second by Commissioner Staats to approve the decision by Mr. Gallagher concerning this appeal as presented in the Hearing Report.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote of all Commissioners present.  



Equipment:  Mr. Gallagher advised the Commission that a new Radiometer has been requested and the paperwork is in the final stages and should be received in July.  He also explained that once it has been received extensive training would take place to ensure the proper use of the equipment.  Proper notice would be forwarded to the appropriate organizations and employees.   



Harrington Raceway:   Mr. Gallagher stated that had presented to each Commissioner present a response from Mrs. Karen Craft in reference to the Fire Marshall’s visit during the month of May.  



Breathalyzer:  Mr. Gallagher expressed his gratitude to Commissioner Talley in his help in obtaining a breathalyzer that is used by the Delaware State Police.  Investigator Manges indicated that it was the same type of equipment that is currently used but a much newer version.  Mr. Gallagher indicated that he would research the price of a new one and investigate the possibility of purchasing a newer version.  

B.
 Presiding Judge:   Presiding Judge Scott Egger reported that June 20th is the last day of racing at Harrington until the Governor’s Day race July 26th.  He also reported that all seems to be good with 1 human positive reported.   

C.
Investigators:   Brian Manges explained that his reports were in the Commissioners packets.  He also reported that he has just completed 3 days of comprehensive training and that the remainder of the staff would be continuing their education as well.  

D.
Chief DHRC Veterinarian:   Dr. Renzetti reported that May was kind even with one horse expiring during a race.  The death of the horse was determined to be an undetected heart valve condition and not the result of any mistreatment or neglect.   She advised the commission that her report indicated 3 breakdowns as opposed to 2 because she needed to indicate the death of the horse  
public comment

None
GUEST PRESENTATION:


Mr. Ed Martin, President of ACRI presented a power point presentation to the Commission for their consideration.  Mr. Martin explained during the presentation the ways that ARCI would be able to assist DHRC with its database management.  Chairman Steele thanked Mr. Martin for his presentation and stated that it was certainly something to consider and the Commission and employees would further discuss this matter in the future.    
upcoming events
Regular DHRC Meeting – August 14, 2012 at 10:15 A.M., Harrington Raceway, the Exhibit Hall, 18500 S. DuPont Highway, Harrington, Delaware.

Close of Public meeting

Chairman Steele thanked all present for their participation and advised that the commission would be entering into Executive Session and would not be coming back to the public meeting.  Public meeting adjourned at 11:25 AM.

